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MR. O'REILLY: Merci, Monsieur le President. My questions are for the Minister of 
Lands responsible for granting of recreational leases. I won't ask the Minister for a full 
rundown of how long lease applications have been sitting in the department's offices, 
but can the Minister tell us roughly how many recreation land lease applications are 
currently active for the Yellowknife area and whether there are any service standards in 
place? Mahsi, Mr. Speaker.  

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Member for Frame Lake. Minister responsible for Lands.  

HON. SHANE THOMPSON: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, we have 19 current 
applications in the Yellowknife area under aboriginal consultation. Our consultation 
commencing period is about 60 days for this area; however, if there's comments or 
concerns received through the consultation period, it may be extended and basically the 
consultation is not closed until concerns related to aboriginal rights are addressed and 
accommodated.  

In regards to customer service standards, we do have new customer service standards. 
We've sent it to committee, and we are actually implementing them as we speak right 
now. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  

MR. O'REILLY: Merci, Monsieur le President. I want to thank the Minister for that. It 
would be great to get those service standards on the department's website.  

I know of at least two applications which are passing their first-year anniversary pending 
the outcome of consultations. We know that there's little prospect of these applications 
being dealt with before any Indigenous land rights agreements for the Yellowknife area's 
completed. So practically speaking, Mr. Speaker, can the Minister tell us why his 
department continues to accept recreational lease applications in this area? Mahsi, Mr. 
Speaker.  

HON. SHANE THOMPSON: Thank you. Just a comment. As for the service standards, 
once we get them from committee and they get improvements, we will make sure we 
post them on that.  

In regards to his question, there's nothing prohibiting the department from receiving and 
accepting applications in the areas that are not subject to a land withdrawal. The 
department has also communicated that it's not accepting applications for cabin leases 
in focused areas along the Ingraham Trail and Highway No. 3. The department informs 
the application -- applicants that their application remains subject to consultation and if 
there's a land withdrawal in place, the department does not accept those applications. 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  

MR. O'REILLY: Merci, Monsieur le President. One of the top-level priorities for this 
government in our mandate of priorities was to settle and implement treaty land 



resources and self-government agreements. As the Minister with the lead for lands 
issues, can the Minister tell us why he does not simply tell applicants that they are 
unlikely to be successful until a land rights agreement is achieved? Mahsi, Mr. Speaker.  

HON. SHANE THOMPSON: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And I thank the Member for the 
question. Again, there is nothing prohibiting the department from receiving and 
accepting applications in areas that are not subject to a land withdrawal. The 
department informs the applicants their application remains subject to consultation. The 
department must respect its obligations to Indigenous governments. We take any 
concerns regarding potential rights or impacts of aboriginal rights seriously and work 
through these concerns, which does take us time. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you, Minister. Final supplementary, Member for Frame Lake.  

MR. O'REILLY: Merci, Monsieur le President. I want to thank the Minister for that. 
There might be room for some movement on recreation leases in the Yellowknife area if 
GNWT would consider an interim co-management approach or maybe even revenue 
sharing with Indigenous governments.  

Can the Minister tell us whether his department has ever considered these approaches 
and what was the outcome? Mahsi, Mr. Speaker.  

HON. SHANE THOMPSON: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, we have -- we've 
been having ongoing discussions with Indigenous governments on ways to 
cooperatively plan and manage lands. This includes land use planning, local area 
planning, and mechanisms such as ballot draws in high demand areas. We are also 
encouraging Indigenous governments to work through negotiation table to make sure 
that the current land withdrawals better reflects their land selection interests. Land 
withdrawals are the tool we use to protect land for future land selection. Thank you, Mr. 
Speaker.  

 


